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NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 
P.O. BOX 37127 

WASHINGTON, DC. 20013-7127 
IN REPLY REPER TO 

May 3, 1990 

Memorandum 

To: Park Superintendents 

From: Assistant to the Director, Science and Technology 

Subject: SOCIOLOGICAL CARRYING CAPACITY: AN UPDATE 

From time to time I have noted that we are interested in learning more about 
sociological carrying capacity as it relates specifically to National Park 
Service areas. To that end we have initiated a research project designed to 
provide information concerning questions of crowding, congestion, visitor 
conflicts, and competition for access to scarce recreation resources. 

One only need look at NPS visitation statistics to understand why social 
carrying capacity is important. In the decade of the 1970's we experienced a 
nominal 30 percent increase in recreation visits, and in the decade of the 
1980's, another 35 percent increase. If this trend continues, we can expect an 
additional 60 - 90 million recreation visits by the year 2000. This rate of 
growth can be accommodated without leading to crowding and visitor conflict 
problems in some of our less-visited parks, but conversely can result in reduced 
visitor satisfaction and diminished visitor experiences in many other units. 
Over time, social carrying capacity issues are bound to increase in more and 
more parks, resulting in further pressure on already constrained personnel and 
budget resources. We think we can make a contribution here if we can provide 
data to help park managers, and planners, respond effectively to conditions that 
contribute to visitor crowding and visitor conflict situations. 

The group that is working on the NPS sociological carrying capacity issue met 
last month in Minneapolis and essentially scoped out the work to be done over 
the next 12 - 16 months. There will be considerable interaction with 
Superintendents who have faced sociological carrying capacity issues in their 
parks, and any manager having an interest in participating is asked to contact 
the study leader, Dr. Robert Manning, University of Vermont, (802) 656-2684, or 
one of the two Superintendents on the Steering Committee, Grant Peterson, 
Pictured Rocks, (906) 387-2607, or Jack Davis, Grand Canyon, FTS 765-7701. 

The product that the group intends to produce is a concise and readily usable 
guideline or other document that will do four things: (1) help field managers 
and planners better understand what social carrying capacity is; (2) help 
Superintendents recognize whether they face significant social carrying capacity 
problems; (3) identify variables and conditions that trigger social carrying 
capacity problems in different kinds of park units or recreation environments; 
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and (4) provide guidance on actions that can be taken either to avert or to 
mitigate social carrying capacity problems. It also should be noted that we 
will incorporate case studies of actual in-park social carrying capacity issues 
as part of the social science training initiative being developed for next year. 

If you have questions about the sociological carrying capacity research project, 
or if you are facing social carrying capacity problems in your park, or if you 
have used various management techniques to respond to social carrying capacity 
issues (either successfully or unsuccessfully), you are encouraged to contact 
Dr. Manning. 

Richard H. Briceland 
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